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For any information to be included in the next issue, or information on how  
to advertise your business— please contact: 

Gill  01262 420960 or email: enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 
Deadline for next issue: July 25th 2016 

Best Team in the Country! …...(almost) 

Who would have thought back in September that the football team 

from Kilham Primary School would be playing in a National Final? How-

ever, after a build-up through several different levels of tournaments, 

from local schools to the Midland championships, that is exactly what 

happened at the weekend.  Read the whole amazing story inside….. 



Kilham Church of England Primary School 

www.kilhamschool.co.uk 

(Mr S England 01262 420214) 

 

  “From the school” 

 

Two buses left Kilham at 7am for the journey to the Premiership Champions ground – the King 

Power Stadium. At 10.30am the team walked through the players tunnel and out onto the Leices-

ter City pitch – what an awesome arena! 

There were 2 tournaments being played, so the pitch was divided into 4 for the 7-a-side games. 

Kilham were on pitches C and D and began by playing the Northern Finalists: Barkston Ash         

Primary. It was a   nervous start and the opposition seemed to be on top, but the Kilham boys 

worked hard and were more dominant in the second half. However, no goals were scored in a 0-0 

draw and not a bad start. 

About 60 supporters had made the journey with the team. They moved onto pitch C for the     

second match, which was closest to the West Stand where the supporters were. They were in 

great voice and certainly helped the boys to a 3-0 victory against Shernold Primary (South-East 

Champions) with goals from Jack, Daniel and a goal-mouth scramble from Eddie. 

Between matches Tom was interviewed on camera by Danone, the organising sponsors. The boys 

had to keep taking on plenty of water as the day was very warm. Eddie took a game as goalkeep-

er due to Alistair feeling sick; struggling a little with heat. 

In the final pool match, the boys were against All Cannings who represented the South West -  

also on pitch C and again they dominated possession. Another win this time 1-0, scored by Daniel. 

So with a total of 7 points out of 9, a clean sheet and a goal difference of +4, they were runners-

up of Pool B on goal difference.  

With no break they were straight to the semi-final, which was back on pitch D and required a 

change of shirts; the opposition were also in red and white. Kilham wore their amber kit with the 

school name     emblazoned on the front. Unfortunately despite holding possession well they 

were caught out and the opposition – the champions from Pool A – they slipped one past Alistair, 

the Kilham goalkeeper, spoiling his so far clean sheet. However, the boys did not panic and were 

rewarded soon after with a goal through Jack. With 1-1 at the end of full time and feeling quite 

weary by this time they started in earnest with extra time – still 1-1 at the turn around, but al-

ways looked like the threat of a goal, it eventually came from Ewan to give a 2-1 win and a place 

in the National Final. So down to the last 2 teams – the FA cup final of U11 football! The other fi-

nalists were Barkston Ash Primary, who Kilham had played in the first match of the day.  

 

http://www.kilhamschool.co.uk


Coaches Elaine Atkinson and Wayne Overfield just asked the boys to enjoy the game and this 

settled the nerves and very quickly they gained possession and had the best of the play. The op-

position however were not lying down and kept fighting back, goals eluded both sides, although 

at one point the ball did go in the back of the Barkston net, but the referee had already blown to 

speak to boys from both sides who were jostling for position in the box. The free kick was taken 

again by Kilham but with a different result – no goal. There were some great saves from both 

goalkeepers, but at the end of full-time and extra-time the teams had to move on to the lottery 

of penalties. Kilham took the first penalty, which was secured by Jack, then Riley with the sec-

ond 2-2, however then things started to go a little tense as the goal keeper saved Kilham’s next 

penalty. The tension continued as Alistair saved the next, still 2-2. It was the best of 5 and the 

nerves got the best of the takers and finally after 2 more misses the boys had to settle to being 

the second best team on England to Barkston Ash Primary in the cruellest of deciders 3-2. 

Elaine Atkinson the year 6 class teacher and coach said, ‘It has been an unbelievable dream, I 

have been watching this group of boys since they were in Year 2 – I knew they were something 

special. I cannot thank Wayne Overfield enough for supporting me with them in the build-up 

and on the day, his knowledge and footballing experience has been invaluable.’ 

By the end of the day Mr England, the head teacher, was quite hoarse from all the vocal sup-

port, as were many of the parents and friends. He commented, “I would like to thank all the 

players and their families, and all the extra supporters, for their wonderful support – not just 

today but through the whole year. There was a real family atmosphere today which really shows 

what our school is about.  Thank you also to Elaine Atkinson for coordinating the team through 

the year and to Wayne Overfield for his time organising training, practice matches and for his 

tactical knowledge. The boys have hopefully had an experience they will never forget and we 

are immensely proud, not only of their success but also of the sportsmanship they displayed. 

Well done boys!” 

Kilham School would also like to publicly thank the sponsors of the coaches; Driffield, Bridlington 

and North Wolds Lions Clubs, The Horace Taylor Trust, Dave Harrison, Richard Zerny, several 

parents and Kilham School Parents, Teachers and Friends Association. Without their financial 

support we would not have been able to travel as we did to the regional and national tourna-

ments.  Thank you. 



KILHAM PARISH COUNCIL NEWS 

Mr Geoff Seward was once again elected as Chairman of the Parish Council and Mark Buck-
le as Vice-Chairman, in March Lorraine Scarth joined our team and once again the council 
has a full compliment of councillors. In January the councillors agreed not to increase the 
precept, now remaining unchanged since 2009. The Council along with the now disbanded 
First Responders have purchased a defibrillator for the village. It is to be located in the   
Memorial Gardens, more information will follow once installed. Three new benches have 
been purchased to replace old and damaged ones. The new village map and information 
board is soon to be erected after the original was deemed to be unsafe and work is to com-
mence repairing and painting the cemetery walls/railings. Our parish website 
www.kilhamparishcouncil.com will keep you up to date with the activities of the parish 
council and should you wish to contact the clerk please follow the link. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

Thank you to all who supported the bingo for Ian and Symone Cycle London 
100 Prudential Challenge raising money for Tommys. A fantastic £611 was 

raised. What an amazing supportive village we live in.  

Thanks again from Marie, Ian and Symone  

Kilham Youth Club  

is aiming to provide young people aged 7-11years with the opportunity to socialise, learn 

new skills and have fun together.  I would like to encourage anyone who would like to vol-

unteer with the club to get in touch, even if you could only manage to attend once a 

month to support the children, that would be a great help, or you may have a skill which 

could be passed onto the children. Recently we had a visit from Denise Hayhurst, local 

potter, who helped the children to create their own gargoyles out of clay. These were then 

painted. Many thanks to Denise for giving up her time and sharing her skills with us.  

The club will be recruiting new young people in September to join the club, so please look 

out for further information nearer the time. 

If you would like more information about the club, which meets on a Monday evening 

6:30-8:00 term time only, please contact Megan Price on 01262 420111 

http://www.kilhamparishcouncil.com


Jake Sheader’s Marathon Challenge 
Hi All,  Just wanted to say a massive thank you 

to everyone that supported the fundraising for 

my marathon challenge. We managed to raise 

a massive £3710.47 for the Haemophilia       

Society and without your support this would 

not have been possible. On the day I managed 

to finish under my target time of 4 hours and 

completed the marathon in 3:59:51. It was an 

amazing experience and one that I hope to do 

again at some point in the future. 

Thanks again to everyone for your generous 

donations and support. 

Jake  

Our bus service has now changed. 

Our village bus service is now operated by EYMS using the route via 

Driffield Road, Middle Street and Thwing Road.  Where there are no 

bus stops the service will operate as a ‘Hail and Ride’, this means the 

bus will stop anywhere it is safe to do so. 

The new timetable allows for the first time Full Use of All Bus Passes 

and a longer, more useful length of time at both venues on market days. 

The cost of each journey for a FULL FARE ADULT RETURN is just £2.40 to Driffield and £2.25 

to Bridlington.  Under 16’s travel half price and for those with a bus pass it is FREE. Single 

journeys are available.  We hope you will agree with the council that this provides very 

good value for money. 

Some of you may be already aware that funding cuts have resulted in the loss of the Satur-

day service as it was considered not to be viable by the East Riding of Yorkshire Council.  

The Parish Council feel that if we want to maintain any service at all we must make the 

most of the bus.  Improved passenger numbers would mean an improved service. 

Please support our bus service if you can and consider letting the bus take the fuss out of 

your journey.  Just think, no hassle parking and you can enjoy the scenery.  It is  a pleasant 

way to travel and it’s cheap or even free.  Remember the old adage—USE IT OR LOOSE IT? 

Councillor Denise Hayhurst. 



Yorkwold Sponsored Awareness Walk in memory of  

Alexander Forman and Richard Pooley 

 

On the 25th June Driffield based firm Yorkwold Pigpro Ltd are organising a 25 mile spon-

sored walk in memory of East Yorkshire farmers Alexander Forman and Richard Pooley, 

who tragically lost their lives in December whilst working on a farm on Sunk Island, East 

Yorkshire. Alexander, 32, has left behind Lucy and 1 year old son Felix. Richard, 36, has left 

behind Amanda and 4 year old Josh. 

The walkers, of which there are expected to be more than a 100, will consist of Forman 

and Pooley family and friends and Yorkwold employees, family and friends. The walk will 

begin at the Yorkwold headoffice at Driffield and start with a brisk walk through Driffield. 

The walk will then follow the Driffield Canal to Wansford, before heading north through 

Nafferton, Lowthorpe and Kilham. The walkers will then heads up onto the Wolds in ear-

nest before looping back to the Yorkwold headoffice where a hog roast, courtesy of Hot 

Trotters Hog Roast Co, will be enjoyed by all. Those who do not feel up to the full 25 miles 

will be completing a 5, 10 or 15 mile stretch of the walk with all walkers finishing at the 

same time and location. 

All monies raised by the walkers will go to 2 separate funds to support Felix and Josh in the 
hope that they can get as good a start in life as possible. Those who wish to sponsor the 
walkers can do so at https://crowdfunding.justgiving.com/yorkwold-awareness-walk-2016 
or by cheque made payable to “Yorkwold Pigpro Ltd” and sent to Field House Farm, Scar-
borough Road, Driffield, East Yorkshire, YO25 5UY. 
 

The Forman family run an arable and pig farm on Sunk Island and have looked after York-

wold pigs on a Bed & Breakfast basis for almost 20 years. Joe Dewhirst, of Yorkwold Pigpro, 

said “We have a very long standing relationship with the Forman family as they have 

looked after our pigs for many years. We wanted to do something special in memory of 

Zander and Rich, to create awareness of the dangers of working on farms and to raise 

money for the 2 young boys’ futures. It will be an emotional day, but hopefully we can do 

some good despite the tragic circumstances.” 

The accident happened in December 2015 when Alexander and Richard were carrying out 

some routine work on a slurry system on the Forman family pig farm. The exact details of 

the accident will probably never be known but the outcome was that both men lost their 

lives in the pig farm’s slurry reception chamber. The focus of the walkers is that awareness 

is raised so that a tragedy like this never happens again. 

https://crowdfunding.justgiving.com/yorkwold-awareness-walk-2016


A 

Church Services and events 

June 
  5th      11.00am   All-age Holy Communion 

12th            8.45am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)  

19th      11.00am  Holy Communion   

26th      10.00am  United Parish Holy Communion at Grindale 

July 
  1st   7pm (Friday) A service to commemorate the Battle of the Somme 

  3rd      11.00am   All-age Holy Communion 

10th            8.45am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)  

17th      11.00am  Holy Communion 

22nd  2pm (Thursday) School leavers service   

24th      11.00am  United Parish Holy Communion at Burton Fleming village 
     hall 

31st  11.00am  Holy Communion: Jointly with St Paul’s Methodist 
 

Dear Friends 

After Whitsun (Pentecost) we come to a quieter time in the church calendar. No big festi-
vals on the horizon. That said we have a good number of baptisms and weddings at Kil-
ham; I am so thankful for the joy and life they bring. 

One big event to mention is a special service in July to commemorate the Battle of the 
Somme. Brenda Eveliegh has a great heart for this and has worked to arrange the service. 
2016 marks the centenary of the battle. 

The British Legion have commented: The Battle of the Somme was fought at such terrible 
cost that it has come to symbolise the tragic futility of the First World War. Its first day of 
conflict remains the bloodiest day in the history of the British Army and it was felt deeply 
at home, in particular in those towns and villages which had raised Pals battalions and 
suffered horrible losses. 

Its 100th anniversary provides an opportunity to commemorate the Service and sacrifice of 
those who lost their lives in the battle, to reflect upon the human cost of conflict and to 
have hope for a more peaceful world. 

The East Yorkshire Regiment of the British Army has  The Battle of the Somme 1916-1918 
listed in its battle honours.  Kilham men were among those who served in that regiment 
and some gave their lives.  I do hope you can join us for the service. 

Every blessing—Glyn 

 

 

ALL SAINTS CHURCH AND EVENTS 

01262 420313 



 

 

 

BREAKING NEWS……………We can confirm that we will be holding 

the Kilham Beer Festival on 26th & 27th August this year.  

The format for the event will be largely the same, but we intend to have a Country / Folk 

night on Friday where we will welcome back the Fiddle Band and introduce Buffalo Skin-

ners as the headline band. On Saturday we will have music throughout the day, with Big 

Me once again closing the event. 

In a change to previous years we are moving to a ticket only event, to have better control 

over numbers on the day. Tickets will be available for Kilham residents at a discounted 

price when used with a coupon in the August Newsletter. Details of where the tickets are 

on sale will be on the coupon, maximum of 4 tickets per coupon. Tickets can also be 

bought through the internet, but will be charged at full price. 

We will welcome any volunteers who would like to work at the Beer Festival and will be 

offering a weekend pass in return. 

Profits from the event will be used to finish the All Weather Court and fund local Charity 

Groups 

The Tennis Courts are open again for all to use, but are closed on Tuesday and Thursday 

night for Tennis Club Games. I would ask that no other sport is played in the courts. 

With the bad weather we have been experiencing has hampered access to the field, so I 

would thank you for your patience whilst we get the grass cut and pitches marked out. 

Kilham Playing Fields 
Association 
If anyone is interested in helping or volunteering 

with KPFA, please contact Dave Sheader on 

420777 

Dave’s Traditional Mobile Fish & Chips 

New Summer opening times:  Every Friday—Middle 

Street at 4.30pm—6.30pm 

For van orders please ring: 07501 535470 

For more information please visit our website: 

www.davesmobilefishandchips.co.uk 



KNIT AND NATTER GROUP 

Knit and Natter meet at 2pm on the first Monday of the month at the 

Chapel. The dates for the next meetings are: June 6th and July 4th 

Please use the side door nearest the field.  Photos below are just some 

of the items we have knitted and sent to the Special Care Baby Unit at 

Hull Royal.  All welcome.  

For further details please contact Denise 01262 420073. 

 

 

The Stores, Kilham  

01262 420630 

 

Newsagents Confectionary 

Off Licence Greengrocer 

4 candles plus a little bit                        

of everything else! 

Opening Hours 

Monday to Friday 7am to 7pm 

            Saturday       7.30am to 5pm 

              Sunday        9am to 12.30pm 

Bank Holidays as Sunday hours 



 

 

Minister Rev Christopher Free tel 01723 514540 and 
notices to Sue Harrison at seh@btinternet.com.  Our 
services are held  every Sunday morning at 10.30am 
everyone very welcome, coffee and biscuits served 
after the service. 

 

Rev Free is retiring from the ministry at the end of July, his final service will 
be at Sewerby on 31st July at 6 pm.  His replacement Rev Nic Bentley is    
joining us in September. 
  

5th June  Local Arrangement 
12th June  Kate Gibbs 
19th June  Rev Calvert 
26th June Rev Free 

 
 3rd July  no service at Kilham  - circuit service at Bridlington 
10th July  Rev Himsworth 
17th July  Miss L Staveley 
24th July  Rev Fisher 
31st July  11am at the Parish Church 

  

Afternoon Tea Fit For a Queen 

 
We are having an Afternoon Tea fit for a Queen on Saturday after-
noon 4th June at 3pm.  This will be at the Methodist Church jointly 

with our friends from the Parish Church.  

This will be in aid of Christian Aid.   

Tickets £5.  
 Please contact: Pam .Barker on 01262420652 Or Sheila Littlewood 
on 01262420381 .please come along and support this great charity . 

 
  
 

St Paul’s Methodist Church 

mailto:seh@btinternet.com


 

 

   
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 Our Village Hall Post Office Opening Times 

Monday  1pm-4pm  Thursday 1pm-4pm 

Tuesday 1pm-4pm   Friday  1pm-4pm 

Wednesday—Closed 

This service has recently been taken over, so please use it as much as possible  

 

We continue to go from strength to strength with two ladies bringing our 

new members up to eight and another lady hoping to join next month.    

In April Kath and Clive Richardson gave their talk about "The Woman 

Who Didn't Exist".  A very interesting and well researched trip through the 

life of  Margaret Burns who was born in 1889, into an ordinary working 

class family from the North of England.  Her life was changed dramatical-

ly by the tragic repercussions of World War One when she was forced to 

make some heartbreaking and shocking decisions.   

The walk was at Reighton and those who went on it found it bracing but enjoyable.   Our social 

outing was a vintage afternoon tea in the Orangery at Sewerby Hall.  A pianist played a variety of 

music in the background as we all enjoyed the dainty sandwiches, cakes and cream scones.  

Emma Fetches from Hedgehog Rescue wasn't able to come to speak in May but our speaker 

finder found us Carol from 'Canine Partners'.  She gave us a very interesting and informative in-

sight into the work of the amazing dogs they train to help the physically handicapped.  Carol 

brought her beautiful retired retriever, Frosty, together with Charlotte and her adorable fifteen 

week old black Labrador puppy in training, Inca.     

 

 

 

 

 

 

The May social outing to Kilnwick Percy was a huge success and lunch at the golf club was ex-

cellent.  Leconfield was the destination for the walking group. 

In June the speaker is Paul Schofield on Beverley Ghosts and History and in July Jackie Warring-

ton will give a Silver Jewelry Demonstration. 

Kilham WI meets the 2nd Tuesday of the month in the Village Hall at 7.15pm.  There is a walk in 

a different location every month and we usually have a social event too. 

Everyone very welcome.  For more information ring 420484 or 420105                                                           



We want 

your  

apples,  

pears  

and  

rhubarb 

Checkout our website www.colmanscidercompany.com  

Or phone Marc  07866 551018  

Eastgate house, east street, kilham, yo25 4re 


